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Minutes 19

Minutes of a meeting of the Council held at County Hall, Chelmsford on 13 October 2009
Present

Chairman: Councillor Mrs E M Hart
Vice-Chairman: Councillor R L Bass
Councillors:

	D Abrahall
	R J Gooding
	G Mitchinson

	J F Aldridge
	C Griffiths
	D W Morris

	Mrs S Barker
	Lord Hanningfield
	A Naylor

	L A Barton
	A M Hedley
	R A Pearson

	J Baugh
	Mrs T M A Higgins
	J W Pike

	K Bentley
	S E Hillier
	C C Pond

	R G Boyce
	R C Howard
	Mrs I Pummell

	Mrs A Brown
	N J Hume
	Mrs J M Reeves

	G Butland
	A J Jackson
	C G Riley

	R Callender
	E C Johnson
	J Roberts

	S Candy
	J G Jowers
	D C F Robinson

	S C Castle
	D Kendall
	Mrs T L Sargent

	R P Chambers
	J Knapman
	J M Schofield

	P Channer
	M C M Lager
	M Skeels

	Mrs T M Chapman
	D J Louis
	T C Smith-Hughes

	L Dangerfield
	J R Lucas
	Mrs A Turrell

	J A Deakin
	G W McEwen
	K Twitchen

	W J C Dick
	M J Mackrory
	Mrs E A Webster

	J Dornan
	P J Martin
	Mrs M J Webster

	N D C Edey
	L Mead
	Mrs J H Whitehouse

	D M Finch
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	J A Young

	Mrs M D Fisher
	Mrs M A Miller
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


52. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors B Aspinell, M Garnett, Mrs M Hutchon, S Mayzes, M J Page, S M Walsh, R G Walters and B Wood.
53. Declarations of Interest

Councillor G Butland declared a personal interest in agenda item 5 (Motions Under Council Procedure Rule 8 – 2011: the Year of the Volunteer) in that he was employed by an organisation which benefited from support from volunteers (minute 57 below refers).

Councillor Mrs J H Whitehouse declared a personal interest in agenda item 5 (Motions Under Council Procedure Rule 8 - 2011: the Year of the Volunteer) in that she was a member of a number of voluntary organisations (minute 57 below refers).

54. Minutes
Resolved:

That the minutes of the meeting held on 16 June 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman, subject to insertion of the word ‘Vice’ between ‘elected’ and ‘Chairman’ in the resolution of Minute 32.
55. A Review of the Chairman’s Year

The Chairman commended to the Council the recently –published ‘A Review of the Chairman’s Year’ which looked back at her first year in office.  Copies of the document could be obtained from the Chairman’s Office.

56. Scouting Harlow – Certificate of Appreciation
Councillor L Dangerfield presented to the Chairman a certificate received from Scouting Harlow acknowledging with gratitude the financial support it had received recently from the Community Initiatives Fund.
57. Motions Under Council Procedure Rule 8
2011: the Year of the Volunteer
Councillors G Butland and Mrs J H Whitehouse declared personal interests in this item (minute 53 above refers).

It was moved by Councillor David Kendall and seconded by Councillor M Mackrory:
“This Council notes the valuable work undertaken by voluntary organisations across Essex.  In order to encourage even greater involvement by our residents in the voluntary sector, this Council pledges to draw up plans to launch ‘2011: The Year of the Volunteer’ across Essex.”

It was moved by Lord Hanningfield and seconded by Councillor P J Martin that the motion be amended by deletion of the text from ‘In order to encourage…’ and its replacement by the following:

“In order to encourage even greater involvement by our residents in the voluntary sector, this Council announces it has drawn up plans to increase volunteering across Essex in 2010”.
Upon being put to the meeting, the amendment and subsequently the substantive motion were declared to be carried and accordingly it was

Resolved

This Council notes the valuable work undertaken by voluntary organisations across Essex.  In order to encourage even greater involvement by our residents in the voluntary sector, this Council announces it has drawn up plans to increase volunteering across Essex in 2010.

Low Carbon Local Government

It was moved by Councillor T C Smith-Hughes and seconded by Councillor D Kendall:

“Legislation and regulations will increasingly penalise those organisations which do not take bold steps to cut their emissions and become more environmentally sustainable.  It is crucial that dependence on oil and other fossil fuels should be reduced if high quality services in the medium and long term are to continue to be delivered.  Local government financial settlements are likely to be very tight over the next few years and cutting energy spending is one way to reduce costs and increase efficiency.  Local authorities, as major employers, need to demonstrate leadership at this critical time.

This Council, therefore, pledges to join the 10:10 Campaign – which seeks to deliver 10% cuts in carbon dioxide emissions during 2010.

If this Council can deliver a 10% cut in our emissions in 2010, we can show we are part of the solution, reap the rewards of low carbon local government and set an example to other businesses and organisations.”

It was moved by Councillor Mrs T M Chapman and seconded by Councillor S Candy that the motion be amended by the deletion of the second and third paragraphs and their replacement by the following:

“This Council notes the excellent progress made on carbon reduction and supports the pragmatic and integrated approach already being taken.”

Upon being put to the meeting the amendment and subsequently the substantive motion were declared to be carried and accordingly it was

Resolved

Legislation and regulations will increasingly penalise those organisations which do not take bold steps to cut their emissions and become more environmentally sustainable.  It is crucial that dependence on oil and other fossil fuels should be reduced if high quality services in the medium and long term are to continue to be delivered.  Local government financial settlements are likely to be very tight over the next few years and cutting energy spending is one way to reduce costs and increase efficiency.  Local authorities, as major employers, need to demonstrate leadership at this critical time.

This Council notes the excellent progress made on carbon reduction and supports the pragmatic and integrated approach already being taken.

58. Variation in the order of business
Upon the motion of the Chairman, duly carried, it was agreed to consider agenda item 6 (Report of Cabinet Issues) together with agenda item 8 (Update – EssexWorks: Customers First Transformation Programme).
59. Report of Cabinet Issues
The report of Cabinet Issues was received and adopted.
60. Update – EssexWorks: Customers First Transformation Programme
The report was received.
Referring to the second paragraph on the second page of the report, Councillor T C Smith-Hughes stated that, contrary to the events described, he and the then leader of the Labour Group had had no involvement in selecting the two companies chosen to enter into detailed dialogue.
It was moved by Lord Hanningfield and seconded by Councillor S Candy:
“That Council note the nearing of the end of the procurement process and confirm that authority be delegated to Cabinet to sign the contract to appoint a transformation delivery partner in relation to the ‘EssexWorks: Putting our Customers First Transformation Programme’.
It was moved by Councillor T C Smith-Hughes and seconded by Councillor M Mackrory that the motion be amended by the deletion of all words after ‘process’ and the addition of the following:

‘Council notes that completion of the date for the delivery of the early works agreement to text IBM’s capability and capacity, whilst also assessing the level of cultural fit between the two organisations is not ready for delivery in November 2009 (para 4.0 – Early Works Agreement) and the results of the analysis on partner performance were not completed in time for this report (page 17 – Partner Performance).  Council therefore agrees that a further report, including the performance of IBM, be brought to the Council meeting in December for a detailed discussion and debate on the subject of whether a mutually acceptable contractual position appears appropriate.’

Upon being put to the meeting the amendment was declared to be lost and subsequently it was

Resolved:

That Council note the nearing of the end of the procurement process and confirm that authority be delegated to Cabinet to sign the contract to appoint a transformation delivery partner in relation to the ‘EssexWorks: Putting our Customers First Transformation Programme.
61. Report of Overview and Scrutiny Issues
The report was received and adopted.
62. Questions to the Leader of the Council, Cabinet Members and Committee Chairmen

Members responded to questions as follows:

(i) Obstructive parking at Trapps Hill, Loughton (Councillor CC Pond of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)
The Cabinet Member undertook to liaise with appropriate officers to progress the installation of ‘no waiting’ signage.

(ii) Council Chamber – accessibility requirements (Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Leader of the Council)

Lord Hanningfield acknowledged the inadequacy of the existing Council Chamber sound system and the need to improve access generally.  He commissioned the Vice Chairman of the Council to research the issues involved together with possible solutions.

(iii) New County Hall (E Block) reception area (Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Leader of the Council

Lord Hanningfield stated that there had been wide-ranging consultation on the design of the new E Block reception desk, which was a joint facility with the Council’s partners.  It complied fully with the requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act and reflected the needs of customers.

(iv) Access to Canvey Island (Councillor R C Howard of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)
The Cabinet Member acknowledged the access difficulties mentioned.  Although several proposals for a new road access had been made, they had not been selected to receive funding and this position was unlikely to change in the near future.  A number of schemes had been either completed or were planned to mitigate the situation, and results were beginning to be seen in terms of a reduction in the numbers of collisions and associated disruption.
(v) School transport – quality of provision (Councillor Mrs J A Young of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation
The Cabinet Member acknowledged that there issues of quality in some areas and undertook to investigate, liaising with the students affected.  He agreed to respond further to Mrs Young in due course.

(vi) Citizens Advice Bureaux Funding (Councillor T C Smith-Hughes of the Leader of the Council)

The Leader of the Council stated that support to voluntary sector as a whole was currently being re-evaluated, and he undertook to respond further to Mr Smith-Hughes in due course.
(vii) Members’ Restaurant, County Hall (Councillor T C Smith-Hughes of the Leader of the Council)

The Leader of the Council agreed to ask the Vice-Chairman of the Council to review the advice currently provided to Members to enable them to respond to enquiries regarding the need for the Members’ Restaurant.  He commented that the facility represented good value for money.
(viii) Government proposed sale of Dartford Crossing (Councillor J M Schofield of the Leader of the Council and the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)
Lord Hanningfield commented that the original plan had been for tolls to be abolished once the costs associated with the building of the Queen Elizabeth had been defrayed.  It was disappointing that the large income from tolls had not been reinvested in Essex and Kent and also that tolls had not been limited to a single direction, to ease traffic flows.  Mr Hume stated that, whoever owned the Dartford Crossing, the Council would continue to lobby for improvements to aid movement across.
(ix) 14/15 bus route, Wickford to Chelmsford (Councillor Mrs I Pummell of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)

The Cabinet Member noted the problems caused by the use of inadequate sized vehicles on the route, and undertook to raise the issue with the private sector service provider.
(x) A120 Improvements (Councillor G Butland of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)

The Cabinet Member acknowledged the importance of the A120 and advised that, in the light of the Government’s recent decision not to proceed with the new route, discussions were ongoing with the Highways Agency regarding the potential for short and medium term improvements. 
(xi) Access to Mistley Quay (Councillor S Candy of the Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste)
In the light of the incident referred to by the questioner, the Cabinet Member agreed to seek the views of the Health and Safety Executive as to whether recently-erected fencing on Mistley Quay could be considered hazardous.

63. Written Questions (Council Procedure Rules 10 (c) and (d))
(1) By Councillor W J C Dick of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation

I welcome the average speed cameras on the A127 and the A130 Canvey Way. Can the cabinet member give the accident statistics before and after the implementation? Has the traffic flow suffered since the implementation?

If these cameras prove successful are there any plans to expand this facility?
Reply
Data collected from the first six months of the operation of the scheme provides an indication of the effect of the route management scheme along the A127 on the number of collisions and casualties. This data is summarised in the following chart: 

It is clear that the implementation of the scheme has had a significant effect on the number of collisions and casualties. Specifically, when compared to the 5-year average before the cameras were implemented, there has been; 

· A 35% reduction in the number of collisions.  

· A 57% reduction in the number of KSI (killed and seriously injured) collisions. 

· A 63% reduction in the number of those killed and seriously injured. 

· A 20% reduction in the number of those slightly injured. 

As would be expected when a reduction in speed limit is introduced, journey time data indicates that there has been a slight increase in journey times through the 50mph speed limit (approximately 30-40 seconds within the new 50mph limit when travelling eastbound). However, there has been some decrease in journey time overall, particularly within peak periods and it is anticipated that the long term benefits of the reductions in collisions and casualties will ultimately prove to improve the flow of traffic along this route. 

The number of collisions along the A130 Canvey Way has reduced significantly, with an average reduction of 58% when compared to the 5-year pre-camera average. There have been no KSI collisions since the cameras were installed and the number of people slightly injured has reduced by 61%. 

Both schemes have demonstrated considerable benefits since their implementation.  Whilst we do not currently have any specific plans to expand the use of average speed cameras in Essex, the Council remains committed to improving the safety of those travelling on our roads and Average Speed Cameras in appropriate locations may form part of our intervention actions in the future. 

Finally, it should be noted that for reliable before and after camera installation comparison, a period of 3 years is required for the purposes of statistical accuracy. We are highly confident that the trends demonstrated by these early figures will continue based on evidence seen at other locations where Average Speed Cameras have been installed in the UK. 

(2) By Councillor G Butland of the Cabinet Member for Central Services

Will the Cabinet Member please make a statement on the overall ratings given by the public to the Council’s website.  Are there are any plans to revamp the site and, if so, in what timescale?

Reply (by the Cabinet Member for Heritage, Culture and the Arts)

The average total number of visitors to the Council’s website per month is 164,908. On average, of these 164,908 just 441 decide to rate the site, of whom only 277 (less than 0.1%) rate the site as ‘poor’. The remaining 164 rate the site as ‘good’ or ‘average’. Statistically, this means we lack a sufficient sample size to measure or estimate the overall public satisfaction with the Council’s website. However, we know that visitors view on average three pages in each visit. This suggests that most visitors are able to find the information they need with relative ease, without trawling through too many pages.

 

However, we recognise that as part of the ongoing work pertaining to the Essex County Council Customer Excellence Strategy there is a need to further improve the look and navigation of the site, quality of content, and the level of functionality offered. We are currently working both internally and with our preferred Transformation bidder, IBM, to identify the most efficient and cost effective route to bring our web presence in line with customer expectation. We hope to have a solution in place within the next 6-9 months.

(3) By Councillor Graham Butland of the Leader of the Council
To ask the Leader of the Council if he will make a statement on progress in achieving the Council’s pledges for 2009-10 which includes information on:
i. the number of applications received under the Life Raft initiative up to the closing date of 5th October 2009;
ii. progress on providing additional telecare services for vulnerable people from the additional £4million committed to these services;

iii. whether the targets for improvement schemes for school buildings of 148 beginning in July and 171 in August were met; and

iv. when he expects to be able to post further information on the Council’s website in respect of the pledge to further reduce bureaucracy by freeing up £35 million for investment in frontline services?”

Reply

i.
There was a strong response to the Life Raft Trust initiative with a total of 24 applications received.  The closing date for applications was 5 October.  The Assessment Board will convene in the w/c 26 October to determine the outcome of applications under £10,000.  Applicants will then be notified of the decision by 9 November at the latest.  The Board will convene mid-November to determine the outcome for applications over £10,000.  Applicants will be notified by 30 November at the latest.

ii. (by the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing)

As Cllr Butland is aware, we want our vulnerable citizens to enjoy the best possible quality of life; by empowering them to make their own choices, stay independent and, if they choose, remain in their own homes for as long as possible. 

 

Telecare brings health and social care directly to a user, generally in their homes, supported by information and communication technology. It covers social alarms, lifestyle monitoring and telehealth (remote monitoring of vital signs for diagnosis, assessment and prevention); and a wide range of equipment (detectors, alarms, pendants etc) and services (monitoring, call centres and response). 

 

The equipment supports individuals in their homes and is tailored to meet their needs. Services range from a basic community alarm service which responds to emergencies and provides regular contact by telephone, to an integrated system that includes detectors or monitors (i.e. motion, falls, fire and gas) that alert a response centre. 

 

Consequently, we pledged to offer Telecare services, free of charge, to all Essex residents over 85 years old and to other vulnerable groups, to enable them to live safely and independently in their own homes.

 

The value of these services was amply demonstrated in June when a mobility impaired woman was rescued by Fire-fighters after a fire broke out in her home. She was found asleep in her smoke-logged front room after the fire service was alerted by her smoke alarm, which forms part of her Telecare support network.

 

To date, we have committed approximately £684,000 to bring Telecare services to an additional 1580 vulnerable citizens across the county thereby enabling them to live more safely and independently in their own homes.

 

This sum will rise to £4 million as additional people take up the offer and the rising costs of providing the service to those individuals already involved are met. 

 

The Telecare Pledge Team is working closely with myself – the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing with responsibility for delivering this pledge - to promote the offer through a wide variety of campaigns which include: cross county road shows; promotional leaflets distributed to Parish Councils, Doctors’ Surgeries, Libraries and Citizen Advice Bureaux; advertisements in the local press and other relevant publications, as well as advertising on hoardings across Essex. 

 

In addition, I enlisted the assistance of Dave Monk, the popular BBC Radio Essex presenter, who ran a feature about a Telecare user on his show in August of this year and continues to promote the pledge.

 

It is expected that this ongoing publicity work will lead to over 9000 of our most vulnerable citizens availing of this offer by the end March 2010.

iii. During the August summer holiday period, schemes were being undertaken in 144 schools (against a target of 148) and, by the end of September, work had been completed in 128 schools (against an original target of 134).  There were no delays in the implementation of schemes which prevented schools from opening after the summer holidays and the programme is on course for completion over the rest of the year.
iv. Reports against Pledge 8 (2009/2010) as at the end of August show the budget for new efficiencies that can be included against the in-year target of £32m is currently £32.097m.  Services are currently forecasting to achieve £32.092m by the end of the year. The £200m target set in 2008/09 for the three year period has now been replaced with a savings target of £300m to reinvest in frontline services because we have the confidence to be even more ambitious on behalf of our customers. Services have so far identified £132.466m of the £169m required to cover the first two years of this target.

(4) By Councillor T C Smith-Hughes of the Leader of the Council

In July 2008 I moved the following Motion:-

 

“This Council believes in being accountable and transparent to the public.  Essex County Council should be a standard-bearer for providing accountable leadership in local government and for an open and transparent democracy.

 

And therefore:

Resolves to form a cross-party working group to investigate ways of improving public engagement with the Council, firstly by setting out a workable procedure for allowing members of the public to ask questions in person at public Council meetings, relating to the Business of the Council.

 

Resolves that, far from stopping there, it should also explore the potential of further, innovative ways of opening up the Council’s meetings and processes to the public.  

 

Resolves that the Working Group should report back to Full Council by the end of this year.

 

The Administration amended this Motion to read :-

“That this Council believes in being accountable and transparent to the public.  Essex County Council is a standard bearer for providing accountable leadership in local government and for open and transparent democracy.

 

And therefore :

 

Resolves to investigate ways of improving public engagement and exploring innovative ways of opening up the County Council to the public.“

 

It is now over a year since the amended Motion was passed; would the Leader of the Council please let me know the results of his investigations on this very important issue of engaging with the public?”
Reply
The recent elections and supporting public debates are clear examples of where the principles of transparency and accountability are evident in Essex's local democracy.  The Administration will continue to be open and transparent in our relationship with the public, including on how we plan to deliver our promises.  Currently, there are large and significant transformational changes underway which will streamline and modernise how we communicate and engage with our customers.  Getting such changes right is one of the highest priorities for this Administration, as this will inform how and what we communicate to the public.  In sum, we are committed to transparency and accountability and will continue to ensure these principles define how we communicate with the public.

(5) By Councillor M Mackrory of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation

At the 9 September 2008 Council I asked the Cabinet Member why the new Cycle Way scheme, Beaulieu Park to Arun Close, Springfield, had been abruptly stopped the previous February.  The reply was that the scheme had slipped due to other priorities.

 

Given that the scheme would meet four of the five key objectives of the Local Transport Plan, why has another 18 months passed since the contractor was pulled off the job?

Reply

The completion of the cycle route from Beaulieu Park to join with the existing routes into the town centre was delayed due to other scheme priorities. I regret any inconvenience that this may have caused. I am pleased to say, however, that the work to complete this is now in progress on site and should be completed by the end of October.

(6) By Councillor Mrs J H Whitehouse of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation

A resident in Epping, who lives in a road where cars are closely parked, has asked for a white line to draw attention to his garage entrance, which is easily overlooked; he is willing to pay a contribution for this.  I support his need.

In August Highways told me that it would take time to give a decision on this, as discussions needed to take place with other officers and agencies.  When I later telephoned to enquire about progress I was informed by another officer that the policy changed some time last year, and no new white lines are being installed.  He also said that if a road was resurfaced, and existing white lines were covered, they would not be reinstated.

There are situations where a white line on the roadway is very helpful, as it would be in my resident’s case.  I would like to know when the decision not to install white lines was taken, by whom and why.  Are there circumstances in which you would agree to such a request?”

Reply

The provision of Access Protection Markings used to be provided on request where individuals felt other drivers were parking too close to drive entrances.  Unfortunately, the cost of providing the markings has increased during recent years to approximately £100 per marking.  There have been a large number of requests received across the County (estimated up to 700 per year in East Area alone in September 2007) and so it is no longer viable to install these non-enforceable lines which clearly do not provide value for money for the taxpayer. 

Furthermore, driveway protection markings have now been made completely irrelevant by the recent enactment of the part of the Traffic Management Act 2000 on 1st June 2009, which gives ECC the power to enforce against obstruction at dropped kerbs. 

(7) By Councillor D Kendall of the Leader of the Council

What steps have the County Council taken, or are planning to take, to lobby the Government and BT to speed up the rapid installation of fast, reliable and high capacity Broadband across Essex?

Reply

Essex County Council has taken direct action to ensure all Essex residents are able to access high quality Broadband services.  We feel that this is a more effective method for realising improvements in this area than investing valuable resources in lobbying on the issue.  The action taken by Essex County Council, detailed below, is successfully filling the gap left unfilled by the capacity and capability of central government to drive effective public service delivery at the local level.

Broadband connectivity across the county is variable.  However, 97% of the county’s telephone exchanges have been modernised (a process known as unbundling) and BT, along with other technology providers, have facilitated upgrades to many landlines to allow broadband connectivity in line with Government’s promise of 2Mgb/s to every household by 2012 as outlined in Lord Carter’s Digital Britain report.  

Essex County Council have established with BT Openreach that this process is ongoing and that all exchanges will be modernised.  17 Next Generation Access exchanges are being planned for the East of England, one of which is being deployed in Chelmsford and another at Stanford-le-Hope in a subsequent phase.   These Superfast exchanges will have a dramatic effect on broadband deliverability bringing higher bandwidth nearer to areas that currently don’t enjoy high speed connection.    


Essex County Council is in talks with service providers to address how areas currently not being serviced with high speed broadband can be; in particular those areas in more remote, rural locations where “last mile” delivery is particularly problematic.  BT concentrates its efforts on wired technologies, in particular fibre-optic cabling.  In some areas the ducting and installation will not be delivered, for commercial viability reasons, for several years.  In these instances Essex County Council is pro-actively exploring ways in which, in partnership with local communities and the private sector, alternative delivery mechanisms can be implemented.  A series of pilot tests are being commissioned by Essex County Council over the coming months in rural areas to assess consumer demand.  A range of technologies will be utilised.  Cabinet is being asked to agree funding for such a link for the Maldon district area on 20th October as part of Essex County Council’s response to the Essex Rural Commission’s report.

(8) By Councillor D Kendall of the Leader of the Council

What steps have the County Council taken to lobby the Government for the automatic granting of small business rate relief to all eligible businesses in Essex?

Reply

Essex County Council recognises the benefit small business rate relief can provide to the local economy. We have been working with Essex districts and boroughs to promote take-up of the relief and have used a number of business support events to promote take-up of this relief.

We were broadly supportive of the recent Small Business Rate Relief (Automatic Payment) Bill Private Members Bill, although Essex County Council would have liked to have seen a more detailed set of eligibility criteria. Even though the Bill was withdrawn from consideration in March, the principle of automatic granting of small business rate relief is sound.

We will continue to make the case locally for increased take-up of the relief and nationally for making it as easy as possible for small businesses to access. Indeed, our commitment to promoting the take up of small business rate relief forms a plank of our Essex Economic Recovery Action Plan which is being launched in London on 15th October and provides a further opportunity for Essex County Council to lobby Government and promote our widely-respected response to the downturn.

(9) By Councillor L Barton of the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing

Over the last two years there has been a decrease in the number of meals provided by the Meals on Wheels service from around 50,000 a month to 40,000 a month – that being a reduction of some 20%.

Would the Cabinet Member please give some explanation for this decrease and indeed some reassurance that those people who need Meals on Wheels are, in fact, getting them?

Reply

Following a competitive tender process, a new contract to provide “Meals on Wheels” was placed with the Women’s Royal Voluntary Services (WRVS) in October 2007

 

Around this time, due to a range of externalities and wholly unrelated to the high quality of service provided by the WRVS or cost of the service – there has been no increase in the price of the service , it was predicted that demand for the “Meals on Wheels” service would decline across the county; a trend that is reflected nationally. These factors include:

 

· The development of internet shopping and the expansion/availability of home delivery services by large supermarkets which provide significant competition to the Essex County Council (ECC) WRVS “Meals on Wheels” service. 

· The expansion of private contractors which also provide significant competition to the (ECC) WRVS “Meals on Wheels” service. 

· The introduction of Self Directed Support in 2008 with its focus on independence, choice and control, gave service users greater freedom to choose which providers to use. 

  

I would like to assure Cllr Barton that those people who are dependent on this service do receive it and that strenuous efforts to ensure that all vulnerable groups are aware of “Meals on Wheels” are ongoing.

Indeed, I have issued press releases and written to the Editors of the local media highlighting the availability and quality of this service so that as many of our vulnerable people as possible are given the opportunity to avail of it. 

The aforementioned contract was specifically negotiated to meet need in a more responsive way. The previous service was typically provided to a range of people receiving on average two or three meals per week over six days, demonstrating significant service limitations. Whilst the new contract has seen the overall number of people receiving meals fall, the service has been broadened to offer a seven days service to those people who really need it. The number of people accessing a seven days service now represents 78% of the total thereby demonstrating that the “Meals on Wheels” service is now providing a more comprehensive service to those people most in need. 

 

In addition, the service is not restricted to simply the most vulnerable. For 53% of those people accessing “Meals on Wheels”, receiving a meal is the only service they require. This indicates that others who meet the necessary Fair Access to Care Services criteria are also able to access the support with meals that they need. The new contract therefore ensures that the “Meals on Wheels” service is proving more effective in reaching all of those who need it. 

64. Questions to the Essex Fire Authority Representative
Councillor A M Hedley, Chairman of Essex Fire Authority, responded to matters raised.

65. Questions to the Essex Police Authority Representative

Councillor R P Chambers, Chairman of Essex Police Authority, responded to matters raised.

66. Report of Council Issues
The report was received.
Upon being put to the meeting, the recommendations in connection with the following items were approved:

	Item
	Title

	1.
	Terms of Reference of the Audit committee (Constitution, Part 3, Appendix 2 – Council Delegations to Committees)

	2.
	Overview and Scrutiny Committee Procedure Rules (Constitution, Part 4))

	3.
	Essex County Council Protocol for Member/Officer Relations

	4.
	Establishment of a Joint Standards Committee with the Essex Fire Authority

	5.
	Approval of Financial Regulations

	6.
	Statement of Community Involvement – Approval for Adoption

	8.
	Dates of Future Meetings


In addition, the finalised list of committee memberships (attached as an appendix to these minutes) was noted.
Accordingly it was:

Resolved:

(1)
That the membership of the Audit Committee be amended to comprise five members of the Council (other than Executive members) in the proportion 4:1 and Appendix 2 of Part 3 of the Constitution updated accordingly.

(2)
That the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Procedure Rules be amended as set out in Appendix A to the report, and the appropriate section of Part 4 of the Constitution updated accordingly.

(3)
That the following wording be added at the end of paragraph 8.9 of the Protocol for Member/Officer Relations in Part 5 of the Constitution:

“Officers should ensure that they keep members informed in relation to information regarding their division as they are representatives of the Council.  Members are in many cases the first point of contact in the communities which they represent, it is therefore vital that County Councillors are informed about significant developments regarding their electoral division, before other groups and always before the press.  (For further information relating to the type of information which Members should receive please see the Member Information Protocol).”
(4)
That the establishment of Joint Standards Committee with Essex Fire Authority be approved.

(5)
That, subject to similar approval by the Fire Authority, the necessary changes to the Constitution in order to effect a Joint Standards Committee that effectively delegates to the Joint Committee all the functions of a Standards Committee as set out in Appendix B to the report be approved.

(6)
That the Council’s Financial Regulations (as circulated with the Council agenda) be approved.

(7)
That the Scheme of Delegation for Financial Management (circulated with the Council agenda) be approved as a companion to the Council’s Financial Regulations.

(8)
That the Council’s previous decision to adopt the Statement of Community Involvement be affirmed, subject to the inclusion of Appendix H (as set out in the finalised document circulated with the Council agenda).
(9)
That meetings of the Council be held on Tuesdays at 10am on 13 July, 12 October and 14 December 2010, and 8 February (Budget) and 10 May 2011 (Annual meeting).

The meeting closed at 12.10pm, following which the Council reconvened for a special meeting to consider the appointment of Honorary Aldermen.
Chairman

15 December 2009
MEMBERSHIP OF CABINET AND COMMITTEES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

Scrutiny Board

	Members

	Chairman - K Twitchen

Vice-Chairman – J F Aldridge

Mrs S Barker 

G Butland 

W J Dick

R Howard

M C M Lager

M Page

J W Pike

T C Smith-Hughes (sp)

S M Walsh

Mrs E A Webster



	Named Substitutes
	P&SC and Area Forum Vice Chairmen


Audit Committee (5)

(4:1)
	Members
	Chairman – M Lager

Vice-Chairman – T C Smith-Hughes
W J Dick

A M Hedley

Mrs I Pummell


Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee (11)

(9:2)
	Members
	Chairman – Mrs S Barker
Vice-Chairman - A Turrell

B R Aspinell

J D Dornan

E C Johnson

J Knapman

M C M Lager

S S Mayzes

L Mead

G W McEwen

Vacancy

	Named Substitutes
	J W Pike

Mrs M Webster

Mrs M Hutchon


Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee (14)

(11:2:1 Lab)

	Members

	Chairman - K Twitchen

Vice-Chairman – C G Riley
Vice-Chairman – Mrs M Hutchon

J F Aldridge
D J Baugh
Mrs A Brown 

L T Dangerfield
Mrs J A Deakin

S S Mayzes
D W Morris
R A Pearson
Mrs T L J Sargent
M J Skeels

J A Young

	Co-opted Members

(with the right to vote on education related issues only)
	The Revd. P Trathern (Church of England)
Vacancy (RC)
Mr R Carson (Parent Governors – Secondary)
Mr O Richards (Parent Governors – Primary)


	Named Substitutes
	R Callender

J Knapman

L A Barton 


Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee (11)
(8:2:1 Ind)
	Members
(additional vice chairman (LD) to be appointed)
	Chairman – W J Dick
Vice-Chairman – Mrs J M Reeves
Vice-Chairman – Mrs J H Whitehouse

L A Barton
M G Garnett

Mrs S Hillier
L Mead 
R A Pearson
Mrs E A Webster

Mrs M Webster

B Wood



	Named Substitutes
	C Griffiths

C Riley

Mrs T M Higgins


Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee (12) (10:2)

	Members
	Chairman – J F Aldridge
Vice-Chairman – J Roberts
Vice-Chairman - D Kendall
Mrs S Barker
R Callender
P Channer

J D Dornan

R C Howard

G W McEwen
M J Mackrory
G L Mitchinson
J M Schofield

	Named Substitutes
	M J D Skeels

A M Hedley

Mrs M Miller


Executive Scrutiny Committee (14)

(11:2:1 Lab)

	Members
	Chairman – T C Smith-Hughes
Vice-Chairman – J Young

Vice-Chairman – M C M Lager
W J Dick
C Griffiths
A M Hedley

M J Mackrory

Mrs V Metcalfe

G Mitchinson

M J Page
J W Pike

Mrs I Pummell

J Roberts

Mrs M Webster



	Named Substitutes
	G Butland
R G Walters

Mrs T M Higgins


Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee (10)

(7:2:1 Ind)

	Members

	Chairman – S M Walsh
Vice-Chairman – C C Pond

D Abrahall

K Bentley

Mrs J A Deakin

Mrs M Fisher

R C Howard

M G Garnett
M J D Skeels

Mrs E A Webster 

	Named Substitutes
	D J Baugh

J Knapman

Mrs J H Whitehouse


Health Overview & Scrutiny (12)
(10:2)

	Members
	Chairman – G Butland
Vice-Chairman – A Naylor
Vice-Chairman - Mrs M Miller

D J Baugh 

R G Boyce

L Dangerfield

R J Gooding

Mrs S Hillier

Mrs M Hutchon

E C Johnson

J Knapman

Mrs J Reeves

	Borough/District Members
	Under Review



	Named Substitutes
	P Channer

C Riley

Mrs M Fisher


_____________________________
Development and Regulation Committee (12)

(10:2)

	Members
	Chairman – N D Edey
Vice-Chairman - W J Dick

R G Boyce
M G Garnett
R J Gooding
Mrs T M Higgins

G W McEwen

Mrs M Miller

D W Morris

R A Pearson
Mrs J M Reeves

Mrs I Pummell

	Named Substitutes
	Mrs S Hillier

R C Howard

M J D Skeels

M Mackrory

C G Riley

K Twitchen




Standards Committee (8)

(5:2:1 Ind)

	Members
	Chairman –Prof M Atkinson (Independent)

E Hart (ex officio)
Mrs M Fisher

M J Mackrory

J W Pike

C C Pond

D Robinson

K Twitchen

R G Walters

Mrs M Webster

Independent Members:
D Farrow
A French
C Jackman 

Fire Authority Members

S McPherson – Thurrock Unitary Council

D White – Southend on Sea Borough Council

R Pearson – Essex County Council

M Goodswen – Independent Member



	Named Substitutes
	N/A



